**Special Selectboard Meeting Large Conference Room – Town offices** Tuesday, January 15, 2019 **Meeting Minutes** \*\*DRAFT\*\* Subject to approval by the Selectboard Members Present: Brian Carpenter, Heather Seeley, Lindsey Fuentes-George, Victor Nuovo, Farhad Khan and Nick Artim. Laura Asermily was absent. Staff Present: Town Manager Kathleen Ramsay, Parks and Recreation Superintendent Dustin Hunt, Ilsley Public Library Director Dana Hart, Town Clerk Ann Webster, Chief of Policy Thomas Hanley and Jim Gish, Community Liaison. Also present were several members of the public. The meeting was televised on MCTV by Jim Corbett. 1. Call to Order Brian Carpenter called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 2. Approval of Agenda Nuovo made the motion to approve the agenda and Khan seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. MOTION PASSED. 3. Approval of Minutes of December 18, 2018 Selectboard Meeting Khan made the motion to approve the minutes, and Nuovo seconded the motion. Changes: Line 303 remove "said" Correct spelling of Khan in second half of minutes The minutes were approved as amended with 6 in favor, 1 absent. MOTION PASSED 4. Citizen Comments There were no comments. 5. Appointment of Town's Representative to the **Addison County Economic Development Corporation Board** Carpenter said Town Manager Ramsay was appointed as Interim Board member while the notice went out we were looking for someone to serve. He said Jeff Olson has submitted a letter of interest in the position. 

Olson joined the Board and said that he owned Addison County Real Estate on Route 7 South, and he and his wife own a couple of other properties on High Street and Court Street. He said he's motivated and he sees some challenges in the future with young people leaving the area and the population aging, so he wants to do anything he can to help to create more economic opportunity. He said he's been entrepreneurial all his life, and thinks he can bring that experience to the ACEDC Board.

 Carpenter pointed out that Olson is not a Middlebury resident, but he does own property and a business here in Middlebury, and he's Chair of the Weybridge Planning Commission. He said there is nothing that says the appointee has to be a Middlebury resident.

Seeley made the motion to sign the Selectboard resolution appointing Jeff Olson as Middlebury's representative to the Addison County Economic Development Corporation (ACEDC) Board. Khan seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

## 7. Police Chief Tom Hanley, Recommendation on Award of Contract for Cruiser Upfit (Item taken out of order)

Chief Hanley said this year they are consolidating the upfitting of the new cruiser to one vendor in an effort to have a better control of costs. He said they received two bids; Yipes Corp. of Williston at \$7,700, and Hard Wired Auto Electronics in Waterville for \$7,569. He said even though Hard Wired Auto was the low bidder, the cost of transporting the car to Waterville would take two officers at overtime pay, whereas Williston is much shorter distance and less time, so the actual cost for Yipes would end up being lower.

Hanley said in the past they've had multiple vendors doing the upfitting and it got complicated and time consuming. He said last year they got the new car in June and didn't get it on the road until September. With one vendor the car will be on the road in a couple of weeks. Carpenter asked what the cost had been with multiple vendors, and Hanley said he'd tried to figure that out, but some of the costs were buried in the Public Works budget too. He said the best he could come up with is around \$10,000.

Seely made the motion to award a contract to Yipes Corp. for the equipment upfit of the PD's new cruiser, at a cost of \$7,700. Nuovo seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

#### 6. Public Hearing on FY2020 General Fund Budget

Carpenter said this was an opportunity for the Selectboard to take public testimony on the proposed FY20 General Fund budget and prepare any final questions or requests for revisions prior to the Board's January 22rd meeting, when the budget will be finalized for presentation to the voters in March.

He went on to say that, in accordance with 24 VSA § 127-1302, the Board is conducting a public hearing to take questions and comments from the Middlebury community regarding the proposed FY20 General Fund Budget.

Town Manager Ramsay said the budget before them showed the changes since their last review, with reductions totaling \$15,500, and went over the line items where the reductions were made. She said there had been one addition of \$1,500 for the Tot-time Attendant that had inadvertently been left out.

She said she had provided a list of items they may want to address this evening. The first item was increase in the water and sewer administration charges. She said it had been around 15 years since these figures had been revised, and since then we've added a Director of Operations, there had been changes in Accounting and an increase in project planning, so they are proposing a significant increase for water and sewer administrative expenses. She said Accounting estimates their time is divided out to 60% for General Fund, and 20% each for Water and Sewer; Director of Operations and the Administrative Assistant is 60% for General Fund, 25% for Water and 15% for Sewer, and the Director of Planning is divided out 1/3 for each fund. She said that totals out to \$312,307 for General Fund Administration, \$139,621 for Water Fund and \$119,921 for Sewer Fund. She said they are proposing spreading the increase in costs of the Water and Sewer charges over 3 fiscal years to the full amount. She said the higher costs would be incorporated into the FY19 Water and Sewer Budgets that would be approved later this year.

She said there is also an increase in the interest income of around \$30,000, bringing it to \$60,000.

She said the elevator in the Town Offices is in need of repairs, and the cost to do that is around \$4,700. She said we are looking at an elevator service contract that would cover repairs such as this, and that would be an additional \$1,500 a year. By choosing the upgraded maintenance plan, the service provider has said they would split the cost of the current repair with the Town, bringing the bill in front of us down to roughly \$2,300 as a credit for switching to the premium plan. So that would increase the budget by \$1,500.

She said she'd also adjusted the proposed cost of health insurance for the two new positions. That is a savings of \$13,000, and Director of Operation Kernan felt the \$45,000 cost of the Salt Shed cover in this year's budget could be spread out over three years at \$15,000 per year, so that is a reduction of \$30,000 in FY20.

She said the total of all these changes is a reduction of \$96,137. She said that would reduce the estimated tax rate from 4.4 cents to just over 3 cents.

Fred Dunnington asked about the Equipment Fund borrowing and the interest paid to local institutions, and Ramsay said interest is around \$5,000. Dunnington asked about the funds with fund balances, and why not borrow internally from those funds. Ramsay said the Treasurer had indicated that our interest earned on these funds is around 2.3% and the interest on loans is 2.7%, so any savings would be negligible.

Dunnington also asked about the estimated reduction in Battell Trust rents, and Ramsay said there was a change with one tenant on the radio tower, but with the new radio tower complete they are anticipating new tenant contracts. Dunnington asked about the balance in the Land Conservation Fund, and Ramsay said it was \$300,000.

Victoria DeWind had several questions on the budget, including borrowing for vehicles, Police Department overtime, and the new position proposed in Accounting. She also urged the Board to consider using more of the Local Option Tax to keep the tax rate down.

Carpenter said the Board intended to deliberate further before finalizing the budget and they needed to provide guidance to Ramsay on what they're comfortable with as a Board. He said they also need to find out what the implications are to the school tax rate with our reappraisal. Ramsay said she was waiting to hear back from the company doing the reappraisal on what the timing is on the new reappraisal numbers and Common Level of Appraisal (CLA).

Carpenter said with there being no further comment regarding the draft FY20 General Fund budget, he declared the public hearing closed.

## 8. Consider Memorandum of Agreement with Marbleworks Partnership Regarding an Easement for Lazarus Park

Carpenter said that the Town had been working with Marble Works Partnership (MWP) on a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for a perpetual easement to allow the development of an ADA accessible pathway through Lazarus Park onto a portion of land owned by MWP.

Jim Gish said that Kim Smith of Marble Works Partnership had agreed to grant the Town a permanent easement for this pathway from Main Street to Marble Works, at no cost to them for construction or maintenance. He said if the Board authorizes the Town Manager to sign the MOU on behalf of the Town, then the next step will be to conduct a survey of the easement area, which the State has agreed to pay for. The State will also construct the pathway as part of the bridge project.

Artim moved to authorize Town Manager Kathleen Ramsay to sign the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Marble Works Partnership (MWP) outlining terms for the conveyance of a perpetual easement to the Town to facilitate development of the future Lazarus Park. Khan seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

### 9. Follow-up from January 10, 2019 Infrastructure Committee Meeting

# 9.a. Grant Application for Funding for Construction of East Middlebury Village Flood Resiliency Measures

Seeley said this is the final phase of the East Middlebury Flood Resiliency project and is a grant for the construction of the project. She said this grant is for \$1,428,000, which is 75% of the total project cost, and the Town's portion would be \$476,000. Ramsay said they are anticipating a bond vote for the Town's portion of the costs, but it was felt it was best to hold off taking it to the voters until there is approval on the FEMA grant funds.

Artim asked of the life-expectancy of the project. Seeley said there will be measurements taken from specific points in the river to determine the amount of sediments. She said Public

Works, or someone, will keep track of the measurement and regular maintenance may be required to keep these sediments from building.

Seeley made the motion to approve submittal of a grant application, including a local share of \$476,000 begin public outreach regarding the project in anticipation of scheduling a Special Town Meeting. Nuovo seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

## 9.b. Consider Bids for Resurfacing of Harold Curtis Basketball Court in East Middlebury

Dustin Hunt joined the Board and said that when this project first went to bid last spring, the bids that came in were over what was budgeted, so the project was put off to be bid out at a better time of year. He said the bids they received this time they're comfortable with and they are recommending Vermont Recreational who comes with good references from other parks and recreation departments around the state. He said with a \$14,000 match from the East Middlebury Fire District, plus some money set aside for improvements to the Harold Curtis Park, they have the funding in place.

Seeley said the full bid was \$42,095, but was reduced by \$1,230 because they've decided to go with fixed basketball standards rather than adjustable, bringing the final cost to \$40,865.

Seeley made the motion to award a contract to Vermont Recreational for the Harold Curtis Park Basketball Court Replacement project, for a total cost of \$40,865. Fuentes-George seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

# 9.c. Consider Award of a Phase 1 Evaluation and Study Services of the Library Heating System

Seeley said this is the first phase of evaluating what type of system to convert to as well as the type of fuel to be used. She said the request is just for Phase I at this time.

Seeley made the motion to award a contract to Engineering Services of Vermont LLC, for a Phase I Evaluation and Study of Ilsley Library's heating system, for a total cost of \$2,200. Nuovo seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

Artim asked if this would also include looking at possibly relocating the system to somewhere else in the building that would be more efficient. Dana Hart said that they didn't talk about placement, but they did talk about the scale of the system being able to handle renovations and expansions. Artim thought it might be something they should explore.

### 10. Art Loan Agreement for Gravity Sculpture by Eben Markowski

Ramsay said Sheldon Museum Director Bill Brooks had heard of the availability of this art sculpture and reached out to the Town to see if there was a location the Town would be willing to host it in a prominent location. She said they met with the artist and the representative of the owner of the art, and they are agreeable to displaying it on the Town Offices plaza for one-year. She said Town Attorney Benj Putnam has some suggestions for the indemnification clause, but other than that he has reviewed it and is fine with it.

Khan asked about any costs associated with this, and Ramsay said there may be some costs for signs to warn people to stay off the art, but is looking to do some fundraising for that.

Dunnington asked about the possibility of the rust from the steel staining the plaza, and the liability if something damages it. DeWind said it's an impressive structure, but wondered if it would be a distraction to drivers in the rotary.

Seeley asked if it had to be there for a year, of we find it to be a nuisance with people climbing on it, could it come down sooner. Ramsay said they had been very easy to work with, so she thought they would be agreeable if it didn't work for either party. Carpenter said he felt they'd want to move it if it was found it was difficult to patrol.

Someone asked about College Park, and Ramsay said the owner had looked at several locations, and it was felt the plaza was the best location. Nuovo thought it was a magnificent piece of art and it's worth trying.

Nuovo made the motion to authorize Town Manager Kathleen Ramsay to sign a one-year Art Loan Agreement for "Gravity." Khan seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

## 11. Review First Draft of 2019 Town Meeting Warning

Town Manager Ramsay went over the Town Meeting Warning with the Board. There were the usual articles, and she said that instead of voting to collect taxes in three installments, this year we would be proposing two installments on October 15, 2019 and March 15, 2020. She said this was to allow for tax bills being delayed due to the reappraisal, and to allow enough time for the reappraisal to be completed and hear grievances. Carpenter asked if this would be for one year only, and she said we would see how it went and how it was received by taxpayers.

Ramsay suggested moving Article 5 before the budget adoption since the budget assumes this will be approved, so if it isn't approved, it would mean an 8 cent increase in the tax rate. It was felt that made sense.

She went over the Articles to be voted by Australian Ballot, which include the 350VT Climate Solution Resolution, and appropriations for Champlain Valley Office of Economic Opportunity, NeighborWorks of Western Vermont, Habitat for Humanity of Addison County, and the ban on plastic bags.

Ramsay said in her tax rate impact memo, she could also include the tax rate impact of approving the new funds being asked for by these non-profits. Seeley wondered if they'd produce anything at Town Meeting on their budget and what this is used for.

Ramsay said there is an e-mail in the Board packet from Assistant Town Manager Chris English as a cover to an analysis he did of the High School and Mary Hogan School for the location of Town Meeting. She said both are currently available, but we need to confirm soon.

Fuentes-George asked if the audio problem at the High School had been solved. Town Clerk Ann Webster said the last time the meeting was at the High School there were Justices of the Peace ready to take hand-held mikes to anyone who wanted to speak, and there was the microphone on the stand in the front. She said no announcement was made these mikes were available, so people just kept quiet and mentioned it afterwards. She said she would have at least 3 microphones ready to take to people who wanted them.

The Board agreed the High School made more sense, so Webster will have a Board of Civil Authority meeting before the next Selectboard meeting to formally approve having Town Meeting at the High School.

12. Consider a Request from Friends of Middlebury Hockey, Inc. to Add a Question to the Town Meeting Warning Asking Voters to Approve the Addition of \$90,000 to \$100,000 to the Town's Note with National Bank of Middlebury to Complete Improvements to the Second Floor of the MSC and Extend the Term of the Note.

Friends of Middlebury Hockey President Michael McAuliffe joined the Board to present this request to the Board, and also present was Devin McLaughlin who is in charge of fund raising and Bill Ford, who was available to answer questions about the previous application and addition.

McAuliffe said they are very close to reaching their fund raising goal of \$350,000, with pledges of \$271,000, and they've reached a point where they feel secure to take on additional debt to close out the campaign and get the work started to finish Memorial Sports Center. He said they've been talking to Meghan McLaughlin at National Bank of Middlebury to take another \$100,000 loan and add it to their existing debt service and extend the terms out another 5 years. He said that would actually lower their loan payment from \$12,000 per quarter through 2028, to \$11,000 per quarter through 2033. He said that would put Friends of Middlebury Hockey on track to finish the campaign and begin the work, and hopefully complete the Memorial Sports Center in time to mark the 40<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the founding of Friends of Middlebury Hockey.

Carpenter asked about the interest rate of the loan, and McAuliffe said that the current rate is 3.75% and while they don't have the rate of the new loan yet, the original loan would stay at 3.75%.

He said while they've had corporate donations, the bulk of the donations received have been small donations of less than \$2,000 and the average of those is \$272 each, so this has captured the community's passion for completing the Sports Center.

Carpenter asked if they had the permits, and Bill Ford said they did, but thought some of them may need to be modified.

Seeley made the motion to support a request from Friends of Middlebury Hockey to add a question to the Town Meeting warning asking voters to approve the addition of \$100,000 to the Town's note with National Bank of Middlebury to complete improvements to the second floor of the MSC and extend the term of the note by five years. Nuovo seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

#### 13. FY19 Year-to-Date budget reports as of December 31, 2018

Town Manager Ramsay reported that the FY19 budget is on track half-way through the Fiscal Year. She said she'd checked with the Police Chief Hanley and Dir. of Operations Bill Kernan, the two largest departments, and Chief Hanley said overall he's anticipating finishing out the year on target, and Kernan reported they should be on track; however, gravel road maintenance and stormwater are higher than anticipated so far. She said Kernan anticipates overruns in the Equipment Fund and in water main repairs, and there was the \$40,000 overrun on the Halpin Road pump station repair. She said Wastewater Superintendent Bob Wells is looking for ways in the Wastewater Budget to make up some of this overrun, and he is anticipating an increase in sewer surcharges of \$40,000 and an additional \$10,000 in septage dumping fees which will help the overall Sewer Department budget.

## 14. Approval of Check Warrants

Fuentes-George made the motion to approve total expenditures in the amount of \$607,451.95 consisting of \$407,652.64 for accounts payable, and \$199,799.31 for payroll, for the period December 19, 2018 through January 15, 2019. Seeley seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

## 15. Town Manager's Report

**Second Selectboard Meeting in February.** Ramsay said since the Addison County Supervisory District Annual Meeting is on the fourth Tuesday of February, the Board's regularly-scheduled meeting date, for the past few years, the Board has shifted its meeting either to the Monday, February 25th or Wednesday the 27th of the same week.

There was discussion of who would be available on these dates and who wanted to attend the Supervisory District's meeting, and it was decided to meet on February 12<sup>th</sup> and February 19<sup>th</sup>.

They also discussed the January schedule and when they'd meet again. Carpenter said that if they're asking the Manager to come back with budget reductions, that's a huge undertaking. Carpenter said he wants Ramsay to come back with some options on what to cut to reduce the anticipate tax rate increase to two cents instead of three cents.

Carpenter said he'd talked to Laura Asermily before she left on her trip, and she's also concerned about what is happening with the school budget this year. He said if the Town is always the one that toes-the-line with our budget, we will get in the position the Town was in 10 years ago with deferred maintenance on our infrastructure, and secondly the taxpayers won't feel the full brunt of what the school increases are doing. He said he understands the challenges they're up against, but he doesn't feel the Town should have to absorb the schools' impact on taxes.

Artim said in the last five years Ramsay and staff have done an amazing job of holding the line with the budget, and after all this hard work of holding the line comes the shock and the hit from the school budgets. He said meanwhile, we still have to provide all these essential services and when does it reach the point it starts breaking. He said Capital Improvements has projects we want to do now or they'll be more expensive later on, and we've done a good job improving our public buildings, but that was because they were all failing from neglect and he doesn't want to get to that point again.

Ramsay said she would do a 5-year trend of tax rates for the Board to review at their next meeting. Carpenter said it would be nice if we could foresee our school tax implications after the reappraisal is completed, because our current Common Level of Appraisal (CLA) is killing us. He said we can't be blind to the school taxes, but we can't forget our essential services.

Carpenter said they could also reach a little deeper into the Local Option fund, so he thinks it's good to have that discussion first at Town Meeting to see where taxpayers stand on the utilization of the Local Option funds.

Seeley said the Infrastructure Committee is not in unanimous agreement on whether to use the Local Option funds as an offset to the tax rate, so she is unsure if that's a reflection of how taxpayers feel. She said some feel that using the Local Option funds as a tax-rate offset is not right and we shouldn't get used to using these funds. Carpenter said we also hear we absorb the cost of the outlying communities' services, and the Local Option Tax is one way they can participate in these costs. He said most outlying communities come to Middlebury to do their shopping for everything, so their 1 cent tax goes a long way for paying for these services.

Fred Dunnington said the City of South Burlington was looking into trying to increase their local option tax to 2 cents. He said it's also a benefit to the State, because they take a cut of these taxes. He said at the time this was voted in, the funds were specifically for the bridge at the time, because we weren't sure how it was going to work, but it's turned out to be successful even through recession, so what an economic development boost it would be to take almost \$1 million off the amount to be raised by taxes. He thinks the argument that it will drive shoppers to go elsewhere isn't valid, and doubts someone is going to drive to Bristol to save 30 cents on a \$30 can of paint.

Seeley said to keep in mind there is the anticipated bond for the Town's share of the East Middlebury Flood Resiliency Project, and the possibility of a bond vote in November for some major water projects that could use a portion of these Local Option taxes.

**Update on Selectboard Project Priorities.** Ramsay let the Board know she had prepared the <u>January 2019 status report & update</u> on Selectboard Project Priorities for them.

**Resignation of Lister.** Ramsay said the Board of Listers reports that Lister Robert Poppenga has resigned his position, so there is a vacancy on the Board of Listers that will be elected at Town Meeting in March. Potential candidates interested in running for this position should contact Town Clerk Ann Webster as soon as possible.

Purpose Energy/Middlebury Resource Recovery Center. Ramsay informed the Board the Town staff met with Todd Hasselbeck and Eric Fitch of Purpose Energy for an update on their plans to construct a waste-to-energy facility in the industrial park which will treat wastewater from Agrimark and Otter Creek Brewery in an anaerobic digester. She said they are working to submit their application to the Public Utilities Commission (PUC) for a Certificate of Public Good CPG in early- to mid-summer and will meet with the Selectboard around the same time to provide a full update

 The report on the Evaluation of Corrective Action Alternatives (ECAA) for remediation of contaminated soils at the David Page's Cotton Mill (a/k/a the "Powerhouse"). Ramsay said this report has been reviewed by the Department of Environmental Conservation and the Department concurred with Lincoln Applied Geology's recommendation of Alternative #3, signage and fencing to prevent trespassing and exposure to contaminants in soils. She said the next step is the preparation of a Corrective Action Plan (CAP), (i.e. an implementation plan) for the approved alternative. Lincoln Applied Geology has proposed a fee of \$5,000 for the preparation of the plan and that amount is included in the FY20 general fund budget request.

**Follow-up to the Board's February 28, 2018 approval of Amendments to Middlebury Zoning & Subdivision Regulations.** Ramsay said as a follow-up to the Board's 2018 amendments to the Zoning and Subdivision Regulations, the Board asked for a one-year reminder to provide feedback to the Planning Commission on any specific subjects the Selectboard believes should be addressed during the next Bylaw Amendment cycle. She said, as suggested in Director of Planning & Zoning Jennifer Murray's Process for Selectboard Requesting Changes to Zoning, the Board may want to discuss providing input on specific topics at its annual planning retreat.

Addison County Solid Waste District Drop-off Center. Ramsay said Town staff recently met with Teresa Kuczynski, District Manager of the Addison County Solid Waste District, who provided an update on the District's effort to locate a drop-off center for residential waste in the northern part of the county. She said since efforts to acquire property in Ferrisburgh for a drop-off facility were not successful, the District is now is considering other options for providing a residential drop-off facility, which could include expanding its existing facility on Route 7 South.

### 16. Board Member Concerns

Khan thanked Ramsay for taking him and Fuentes-George on a tour of the Town facilities. He also said he'd had a couple of local businesses reach out to him with concerns on the potential ban on plastic bags. He said smaller businesses use plastic bags rather than paper

bags, so if it is an outright ban, it will increase the burden on small businesses. He said a lot of stores in Massachusetts you have the option to use paper or plastic, but if you want paper you have to pay extra for it. Artim said it helps to remind people to bring their reusable bags if they have to pay to get a paper bag.

Fred Dunnington suggested looking at the Brattleboro Ordinance to see how it's been working and how it's enforced. Dunnington said he thought the Ordinance is intended for the "single use" plastic bags that are super thin and usually thrown out. Khan doesn't believe a paper bag is reusable either. Carpenter said one town is looking at approving it with a transitional period to ease into the ban.

Artim asked if there was anything within the Town operations that would be impacted by the U.S. Government shutdown. Ramsay said the FEMA application for the Flood Resiliency Project may be impacted. Artim said the Government needs to be made aware that enough is enough and if Washington can't lead, maybe it's time for each State to tell them to get their act together. He wondered if the Board should send a letter to Montpelier to put this as their top priority. Ramsay said she'd prepare a letter for the Board to sign at their next meeting if the problem isn't resolved by then.

## 17. Executive Session – Anticipated – Contracts

Seeley said in accordance with Vermont's Open Meeting Law requirements, she moved that the Board find that premature general knowledge of the consideration of contracts would clearly place the Selectboard at a substantial disadvantage, because the Selectboard risks disclosing its litigation strategy if it discusses the contracts in public. Khan seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

Seeley further moved that the Board enter into Executive Session to discuss contracts and, under the provisions of Title 1, Section 313(a)(1) of the Vermont Statutes. Khan seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. **MOTION PASSED.** 

The Board entered Executive Session at 9:02 p.m.

## 18. Action on Matters Discussed in Executive Session and Adjournment

The Board exited Executive Session and adjourned at 9:29 p.m. with no further action.

The next meeting of the Selectboard is Tuesday, January 22, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. in the Large Conference Room of the Town Offices at 77 Main Street.

Respectfully submitted, Beth Dow